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[bookmark: _Hlk102554238]Minutes of the Corporation
held on Thursday 4th July 2024  at 4. 00 pm 
Matthew Boulton  Campus and By Microsoft Teams
Birmingham Metropolitan College
	Present
	Apologies

	Sir Dexter Hutt (DH)
	Peter Croom (PCR) 

	Prof. Prue Huddleston (PH)
	Hilary Smyth-Allen (HSA) 

	Helen Miles (HM) 
	Melody Falcon (MF)

	Pat Carvalho (PC) 
	

	Angela Myers (AM)  
	

	Alaric Rae (AR) (Via Teams) 
	

	Afzal Hussain (AH)
	

	Roy Priest (RP) 
	

	Lorain Morrison (LM)
	

	Peter Morrison (PM)
	

	Ianthe Smith (IS) (Via Teams) 
	

	David Brooks (DB)
	

	Freya Patrick (FP)
	

	Gary Turton (GT)
	

	Christine Tolley (CT) (Via Teams) 
	

	Sharon Isaacs(SI)
	

	In attendance
	

	Stephen Belling (SB)
	

	Anna Jackson (AJ)
	

	Fiona Yardley (FY)
	

	Katie Dyer ( KD) 
	

	Simon Harris (SH)
	



	Reference
	Agenda item

	
	Welcome 

	
	DH welcomed all present to the meeting 

	
	Declarations of Interest

	
	No further declarations were received in addition to those contained in the College’s Register of Interests.

	1.1/1.2
	Minutes 

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 21st March 2024 and the Governors Strategy Day on 9th May 2024 were reviewed.  
IT WAS RESOLVED THAT
C23/24/50
The minutes of the meeting held on 21st March 2024 be approved.
C23/24/51
The notes and minutes of the 9th May strategy Day be approved. 

	1.3 
	Matters Arising 

	
	PC confirmed that the Local Accountability Agreement had been filed with the ESFA and published on the college website.

	2
	Student Voice Feedback 

	
	FP gave a presentation to the Board on student voice related activities over the academic year and emphasised the following: 

· The Summer Student Conference had been a great success with a focus on sustainability where students’ questions were answered and ideas were shared for future planning such as upcycling and eco- friendly workshops for students. 

· The Hustings events for the general election had provided students with a significant insight into the realities of party politics. 

· The value of Culture days and how they could be further developed.

· Attendance at various national conferences and events such as the Further Education Summit organised by the Association of Colleges, the Festival of Governance organised by Leaders Unlocd, and the NUS national conference and the NAMMs conference.  

· Recommendations for future development would be, further enhancement of student communications about events and activities, allowing more development and preparation time for significant events such as an end of year Prom and a review of the timing of Governor meetings to ensure student’s ability to attend.  

Governors Questions and Observations

1. How was attending Governors’ meetings during the year?  (RP) 

FP advised it had been good but sometimes with study pressure there had been a little bit too much. 

2. What were the main issues covered at the Hustings? (AM) 

FP advised the Israel / Palestine conflict. 

3. Would you do a similar role again? ( PH) 

FP advised that she would; her future choice of university had been made with reference to opportunities for student engagement. At the start of the year FP had been apprehensive about many public speaking opportunities; by the end of it, FP felt prepared for leadership opportunities. 

4. What do you wish you had known at the start of your term of office (SH)

FP advised of the importance of establishing connections at an early point so that team working can be done from the outset. 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT
C23/24:52 
The content of the student voice presentation be  noted.


	3(i)
	ASQD Committee update

	
	PH thanked FP for recommendations on improvements that could be made to support students’ engagement with the work of the ASQD Committee.

PH then referred to the ASQD Update report in the Corporation Pack and advised :- 

· The Deep Dive presentation by the new Vice Principal for Quality, Development and Learning had been outstanding because of its clarity and focus on the simplification of systems for improvement. The focus had been realistic about what can be changed and how. The approach being taken was to cultivate an open and transparent dialogue process to generate change and improvement. 

· There had also been a deep dive reviewing the college’s approach to Employer Engagement and what was being done to engage SME’s (Small and Medium Size Employers) alongside that undertaken with large major national employers.

· Consideration was also given to the development of new Employer Boards to engage with different sectors relevant to local employment needs. 

· A detailed progress report had been provided in relation to the Quality Improvement Plan identifying where further progress was to be made and how that progress was going to be achieved. Committee felt it had been provided with the information needed to identify where further examination would be beneficial. 

· The Predictions report considered by Committee indicated that changes to the way learners had been supported were having a positive impact. Committee felt assured that the focus on optimising student attendance was correct and that staff had a clear sense of where input was needed to optimise learner outcomes. 

· Clear plans are being developed to maximise student retention at the start of the new academic year.

· Plans are also being developed to integrate important cross cutting themes including digital skills and entrepreneurialism are being worked into all curriculum areas. 

· Professional Development materials are also being further developed to provide support and resources for staff.

· The Freedom of Speech report was considered in detail by the Higher Education Academic Board and is commended to Corporation for approval. 

· The Terms of Reference were reviewed and changes are commended to increase the committee membership to twelve.  


IT WAS RESOLVED THAT 
C23/24: 53 
The Key Points in the ASQD Update Report be noted. 

C23/24: 53 
The Freedom of Speech Report be approved. 

C23/24: 53 
The ASQD Committee’s Terms of Reference be amended to comprise of up to twelve members.

DH thanked PH and the ASQD Committee for its work during the academic year. 

	3(ii)
	Access and Participation Plan

	
	AJ referred to the Access and Participation Plan (“the APP Plan”)  Report in the Corporation Pack and advised the APP:- 
· is for the period 24/ 25 to  28/29 

· sets out: - 

· what improvements will be made to assist learners access the colleges higher education offer; and 
· how progress will be evaluated. 

Governors Questions and Observations

1. Has the APP been co- created with students AR?

AJ advised all students had been consulted and focus groups had been established on all three college sites to consider the APP in detail. 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT 
C23/24: 54
The draft Access and Participation Plan be approved in principle.  
C23/24: 55
The Chair of ASQD be authorised to approve any final amendments needed prior to it being submitted to the Office for Students by 1st October2024.

	4
	Audit Committee Update 

	
	HM referred to the Audit Committee Update report in the Corporation Pack and emphasised the following: 

· There were no Health and Safety matters  of concern to be raised with the Board. 

· Committee has asked staff to explore student interest in engaging with the health and safety processes. 

· A campaign promoting the awareness and reporting of near misses has been effective.

· The College’s crises management plan is being tested.  

· The contract compliance reporting process has been  reviewed to give Committee clearer sight of progress against KPI’s by subcontractors and work being done to manage progress where needed. 

· Committee commend continued working with current subcontractors. 

· Committee has requested their appreciation of report writing to be conveyed to the relevant staff. 

· Internal audit reports have been reviewed by committee. The Student Journey Audit was particularly good and Committee were content that management actions were being taken where required. 

· An Internal audit plan for 2024-2025 was considered by Committee and is commended to Corporation for approval. 

· The 2023- 2024 External audit has begun and the final report will be presented to Governors in November.

· A full review of the Risk register has taken place. Significant measures have been taken to assist with cyber security and significant improvements have been noted in staff responses to phishing tests.

· A new Risk Management Policy has been developed to take account of the risk appetite work done by the Corporation and the new risk register. It is commended to Corporation for approval. 

· No instances of fraud were reported during the academic year.  

· One matter was reported to the Company Secretary using the Whistle Blowing Procedures. Committee members were content with college’s response to the matter raised and noted that the process had now been tested.  

· The Terms of Reference had been reviewed and it was recommended that changes be made to clarify the work that would be done by the Committee in relation to Risk Management. 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24: 56
The content of the Audit Committee report be noted. 

C23/24: 57
The award of contracts to proposed subcontractors for 2024 – 2025 be approved. 

C23/24: 58
The proposed 2024- 2025 Internal Audit Plan be approved.

C23/24: 59
The revised Risk Management Policy be approved.

C23/24: 60 
The External Audit Plan be approved. 

C23/24: 61
The updated Committee Terms of Reference be approved. 

DH thanked HM and the Audit Committee for its work during the academic year.


	5
	Finance Committee Update 

	
	GT referred to the Finance Committee Update report in the Corporation Pack and advised : 

· The proposed budget for 2024- 25 had been reviewed in detail and it had been noted how it takes account of the CRRF and ESFA financial model and retains financial health score as good.
 
· Income levels have been based on known allocations.

· In year funding will be sought in relation to T level students on an as needs basis. 

· A staff pay award of 1%  has been incorporated in to the budget on the basis of student recruitment and  income levels achieving targets.  

· Committee reviewed the April Management Accounts and Quarter 3 forecast and noted a positive trading position. 

· The Q3 forecast has accommodated a reduction in anticipated income levels which has been addressed by a reduction in pay and non-pay expenditure. 

· Overall, there is a projected improved cash position and overall trading position for the end of the academic year and the financial health score continues to be “ Good”. 

· ESFA covenants are being complied with. 

· The FE Capital Transformation Works are on track. 

· Good progress is being made in relation to the financial KPIs.  

· The proposed utility contracts have been reviewed, represent good value to the college, and are commended to Corporation for approval.  

· The budget for West Midlands travel costs have risen due to increased student requirements and is commended to Corporation for approval along with approval to waiver procurement requirements due to being the sole provider of this service. 
  
· The business case and proposals for subcontracts in the new academic year have been reviewed and are commended to Corporation for approval alongside the commendation of satisfactory performance by Audit Committee. 

· The Treasury Management Policy has been amended to comply with Managing Public Money Requirements and is commended to Corporation for approval. 

· Committee reviewed amendments to the Financial Regulations to take account of the Managing Public Money Requirements and were commended to Corporation for approval. 

· Committee reviewed the content of the Supply Chain and Subcontract policy and commended slight amendments to Corporation for approval. 

· A Reserves Policy recommended by the Auditors to comply with Managing Public Money Requirements was reviewed by Committee and is commended to Corporation for approval. 

· The College has secured additional funding from WMCA in relation to additional provision provided by the College.

· Committee reviewed its Terms of Reference and commended their continued use for the 2024- 2025 academic year. 

Governors Questions and Observations

1. Now that the college has been reclassified as public sector, are the metrics used to assess financial health the same? (AR?)

FY advised the criteria for financial health remain the same.

2. Are we the sole contractors with the proposed energy suppliers? (AR) 

FY confirmed TEC is a consortium with particular focus on Education providers. 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24:62 
The July Financial Update report be noted.

C23/24:63
The content of the April Management Accounts be noted. 


C23/24:64
The college enter into contracts with EDF for the supply of electricity and Corona for gas until 2026

C23/24:65
The contact with West Midlands Travel be amended to take account of increased usage by students and the procurement requirements be waived to take account of WMT being a sole provider of this service. 

C23/24:66
The award of subcontracts for the 2024-2025 academic year set out in the table below be approved. 


	Subcontractor
	Expected Value (£)
	Procured 

	City of Birmingham Basketball club CIC  
	106,500
	For period 2023- 2028 

	Aston Villa Women’s Football club Limited
	20,000
	For period 2023- 2028 

	West Bromwich Albion Foundation   
	20,000
	For period 2023- 2028

	Skern Lodge 
	25,000
	N/A - Employer Requirement

	BCU 
	185,000
	N/A - Employer Requirement 

	Rail Provision    
	350,000
	Being procured

	Skills Network  
	90,000
	For Period 2022- 2025   

	UHB SWAP 
	Tbc 
	N/A- SWAP approved by WMCA



C23/24: 67 
The updated Subcontracting and Supply Chain Policy be approved.  

C23/24: 68 
The amended Treasury Management Policy be approved. 

C23/24: 69 
The proposed Reserves Policy be approved.

C23/24: 70  
The Updated Financial Regulations be approved. 

C23/24: 71  
The Proposed budget for 2024 – 2025 be approved.
 
C23/24: 72  
The continued use of the Finance Committee’s Terms of Reference in 2024 – 25 be approved. 

DH thanked GT and PCR and the Finance Committee for its work during the academic year.



	6 
	Governance Update

	
	 SB referred to the Governance Update Report and emphasised the following: - 

· 18 out of 21 of the actions on the Governance Action Plan have been completed and 3 are ongoing works in progress. 

· An assessment of the college’s compliance with the Association of College’s Code of Governance has been completed. 

· The Job description of a Link Governor has been updated to take account of feedback from Governors at the 9th May Strategy Day.

· Harborne Academy has requested endorsement of the proposal to reappoint Sue Woodward as Chair of the Academy.

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24: 73
The content of the Governance Update Report be noted. 


C23/24: 74
The reappointment of Sue Woodward to the role of Chair of Harborne Academy Trustees be approved. 

C23/24: 75
The updated Link Governor job description be approved. 


	7
	KPI Report 

	
	FY referred to the KPI Report in the Corporation pack and emphasised the following: 
· Targets in relation to applications and acceptance of offers have now been reached. 

· ESFA AEB allocations are being monitored closely and an acceleration toward target is now being seen. 

· Attendance is higher than last year and actions to enable continuation and improvement mitigations are kept under constant review. 

· The number of Level 3 returners is measured once a year and work to optimise progression is ongoing. 

· Targets regarding levels or work experience  are expected to be achieved by the end of the academic year.

· AJ advised that work experience targets across all campuses have reached 85% levels.
· PC advised that an achievement of 80% above is good.  

· Income levels in respect of apprenticeships is likely to remain the same. 

Governors Questions and Observations

1. What will be the primary focus for the start of the new academic year? ( DH)

FY advised that the top priorities for the start of the new academic year were enrolment and attendance. 


2. What is the age profile of apprentices? (PH) 

PC advised that the BMet age profile matches the national profile: -  

· The largest age group is 24 plus.
· 16- 18 is a third of the BMet cohort 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24: 76
The content of the KPI report be noted.

	8
	Principal’s Report 

	
	PC referred to the Principal’s report in the Corporation Pack and emphasised the following: 
Regarding Strategic Priority 1 : Skills Development.
· The Local Skills and Innovation Projects continue to have a lot of momentum. As a collective, the consortium of West Midlands Colleges is getting to a place where structure can be agreed: The plan is to speak with the Head of Employability at WMCA to consider how colleges can work with the business growth unit. More detailed plans and a Memorandum of Understanding should be ready for review at the Governors’  October Strategy Day.

· The Innovation project is progressing well although it is in its early days; the people are in place and activity has started. WMCA has asked BMet to pilot a new programme relating to Med. Tech. which evidences the college making significant progress, focussing on the right things and making the right connections. 

· WMCA is supporting the college access the information needed to optimise the effective delivery of development plans. 

· Meetings with BCU sector leads are scheduled to take place before the end of the academic year. 

· BMet is collaborating with the Birmingham Anchor Network to create a report evidencing the economic impact of the college in the local economy and plans to become a member of the network.  

 Regarding Strategic Priority 2:  High Quality Learning Experience 
· To achieve outstanding status the college needs achievement levels to be in the 85- 87% range in all areas. 

· English and Maths must continue to be a key focus area and it is possible that funding conditions will be imposed in the next academic year relating to these subject areas. These subjects will be timetabled first so that it is not planned in silos. 

· Timetabling is being planned to make sure that all learners can take part in enrichment activities.

· New ideas are being tried to ensure cover arrangements when staff are absent work well for learners. 

· Work is being planned to increase the functionality of the college website.

· The idea of a student app will be considered.  

· A review of learning spaces and multipurpose spaces to increase efficient use of resources inspired by Hull College is being planned.  

· Maths and English going to be timetabled first and not planning in silos – to ensure there are times where enrichment can happen.

  Regarding Strategic Priority 3 : Equipping students for the future 

· PM’s challenge regarding entrepreneurship has led to a workshop on Design Thinking being planned for the Senior Leadership Team in July. The plan is to explore how this might be of value to all staff and students. 
 
· Bmet has been awarded Careers Gold standards and work has been planned with an organisation called Purlos to widen the level of support available to all BMet students. 

Regarding Strategic Priority 4: Inspiring place to work. 

· Staff CPD week has been built around the themes of well- being , students , skills and their development and sustainability and learning conversations.

· UCU has worked collaboratively with college on developing the new staff contract which has been received well and is expected to be of benefit for all staff and the college.  

· A lot of work has been undertaken in relation to Race Equality. A progress and outcome report is scheduled for review by Governors at their strategy day in October. 
Regarding Strategic Priority 5: Strong financial base.
· The college is in a more stable place financially thanks to the loan restructure work which lead to a thorough review of how finances are managed. There is a baseline below which the college will not go. 2023- 2024 is the second year of demonstrating that the college is above this line. 
IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24: 77
The Principal’s report be noted. 

	9 
	Chairman’s report

	
	DH gave a presentation which regarding the 2023- 24 academic year which referred to : - 
· Issues needing to be addressed;   
· how the culture of the college had been nurtured; 
· key areas of focus; 
· outcomes achieved during the year; and 
· focus points for moving forward: the journey to outstanding and the pace of change. 

IT WAS RESOLVED THAT

C23/24: 78
The chair’s report be noted. 	


	Item 10 
	Any Other Business 

	
	There being no other business the meeting was closed at 6.00 pm 
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